M.O.R.E.

Mandates Sub-Committee Organizational Meeting
MEETING MINUTES

Friday, March 22, 2013 

1:00 PM in Capitol Room 310 

The meeting was called to order at 1:06 P.M. by Chairman, Rep. Sayers P. 060. 

The following sub-committee members were present: 

Angelo Alleano, Rep. Bill Aman, Thomas DiScipio, Rep. Dan Fox, Elizabeth Gara, Sal Luciano, Patricia Murphy, Rep. Sandy Nafis, Rep. Frank Nicastro, Dave Roche, Leo Paul, Rep. Peggy Sayers and Rep. Melissa Ziobron, Rep. Vin Candelora, Rep. Auden Grogins, Barbara Henry, James Jaskot, Vinnie Loffredo, Sheila McKay, Fillmore McPherson, Art Ward, Ben Wenograd

The Chair Rep. Sayers welcomed everyone. Opening remarks were made.
New sub-committee members were introduced: Ben Wenograd, James Jaskot, Fillmore McPherson, and Vinnie Loffredo.

Rep. Sayers asked for a motion to accept the minutes of the previous meeting. A motion was made and seconded. The motion was carried by the members.

Rep. Sayers asked Rep. Amen for a review of the 6 main mandates of concern, which are: binding arbitration, mediation of contracts, prevailing wage, in-school suspensions, newspaper notices, 2/3 majority vote for mandates.

Rep. Ziobron informed the sub-committee of the current proposed bill requiring two-thirds majority for passage of mandates. She co-sponsored SB 272 with Sen. Kane, which had a public hearing on March 22nd. In addition, Rep. Ziobron requested that OPM be contacted to see if a list of mandates that had been previously removed by the legislature was available. Her request was referred to attorney Chris Stratton. 

Rep. Sayers reviewed the top mandates.

A lengthy discussion followed on binding arbitration.  Rep. Sayers appointed a sub- committee to address the issue: Patricia Murphy, Ben Wenograd, Sal Luciano and Rep. Nafis.  They will report back to the committee on Thursday, March 28th.
Rep. Auden Grogins said that her district’s Mayor was concerned about the 4 year revaluations mandate as well as the mandate on storing evicted tenants’ possessions. Her town struggles with the MBR (Minimum Budget Requirements) as well as Education mandates. 

Rep. Amen commented that mediation and binding arbitration are part of the same system and one could not address one issue without affecting the other. 

Rep. Sayers directed the next topic to prevailing wage.

Dave Roche suggested there was room for savings with in the construction process but that focusing the on the 25-27% that prevailing wage represents, was not the component to explore, as it would not be desirable to pay construction workers low wages. The savings would be in the contracts, and that states with zero threshold don’t have the same problems because they filed sub-bid laws. He believes Connecticut should have sub-bid laws too to realize cost savings. Dave Roche requested to look at the remaining 73% of the construction costs for savings, instead of the prevailing wages’ 27%, as reducing wages would lead to a race to the bottom and deteriorate the industry. 

Leo Paul commented that the thresholds for prevailing wage projects should be increased. 

Rep. Ziobron suggested that OLR to update the table of prevailing wages that were handed out to the subcommittee members.

Barbara Henry stated the state and municipalities would have significant savings by changing the threshold laws.

Fillmore McPherson stated that most projects could be done at a lower cost by looking at the prevailing wage issue within this commission and the legislature.

Rep. Sayers said there are other factors that add cost to a project and that they should look not solely at the issue of prevailing wage.

Sal Luciano stated prevailing wage does help builders and trades people in local communities to earn a good living, and unfortunately undocumented workers get exploited and underpaid when prevailing wage is not utilized. He also noted that there is currently 25-30% unemployment within the trades.

Rep. Sayers reiterated the need for a sub-group to look at the prevailing wage issue. She appointed Leo Paul, Barbara Henry, Dave Roche and Rep. Melissa Ziobron.
Rep. Sayers encouraged the sub-groups to gather more information to share with the Commission.  She suggested the possibility of phone conferences between the sub-group members groups in order to ensure successful outcomes for recommendations.

Rep. Sayers introduced Rep. Tim Larson, the M.O.R.E. Commission Chairman.

Rep. Larson welcomed everyone and thanked them for their participation.
Rep. Sayers directed the conversation to the next topic of In School Suspensions.

Elizabeth Gara said the In School Suspension Program was an unfunded mandate. When first enacted it created concerns: how to implement the program, school space and staff and it took away the flexibility in discipline options for school districts. She requested that CABE be contacted to provide information regarding how school districts felt about the issue.

Fillmore McPherson agreed with Elizabeth Gara and said the In School Suspension was a one size fits all solution, and that school boards should be able to make their own decisions. 

Rep. Sayers moved on to the next topic of newspaper publication mandates for municipalities.

Rep. Ziobron stated she sponsored a bill which would allow municipalities to post all information on their websites. 

Rep. Fox gave an update about current legislation in the Planning & Development Committee that is regarding newspaper notification mandates. He agreed to bring the bill and further information to share with the Commission during its next meeting.

Rep. Sayers directed the discussion to mandates that committee members brought with them and are interested in.
Rep. Ziobron’s top 3 mandates of interest were the newspapers mandates, the 2/3 majority vote requirement for new mandates legislation, and Minimum Budget Requirements (MBR).  

Art Ward stated that the way MBR is set up, it prevents cities from finding efficiencies in their Board of Education budgets, because you cannot touch that and now with the ECS funds going into education. It will not be possible for the municipalities to get the money back from the Board of Education. Towns need relief. 

Ben Wenograd commented on the Board of Education budgets. 

Vinnie Loffredo stated that the context of the Minimum Budget Requirements has changed to Minimum Expenditure Requirements under some recent modifications and discussed them. 

Rep. Larson said he would ask counsel to look into the issue of ECS funding and population enrollment reduction information and report back to the Mandates sub-Committee. 

Barbara Henry made comments regarding MBR.
Leo Paul also addressed the MBR issue.
Rep. Frank Nicastro mentioned that the Appropriations Committee is looking at the budget.
Fillmore McPherson spoke about the mandate to pay, as it regards to POST (Police Officer Standards and Training). We should look at the cost of POST or not have them on the payroll while they are attending POST (Police Officer Standards and Training).
Elizabeth Gara stated there is some related legislation from the Public Safety Committee on that subject and she would look into it for our next meeting.
Sal Luciano said that one town ended pensions for police and switched to 401k’s and that municipalities would end up training many officers who would ultimately leave to serve at municipalities where pensions where offered. 

Art Ward asked if there was any legislation regarding officers staying with the municipality that trained them.

Leo Paul replied there is a law on the books Sec. 7-163e.; Public hearing on the sale, lease or transfer of real property owned by a municipality. This law forces a duplication of efforts by the town in terms of how it must advertise and hold public hearings.

Elizabeth Gara discussed the Insurance Premium Tax, which adds a heavy tax burden to municipalities. It is an inequitable law as larger self-insured towns and cities do not have to pay this tax.

Jesse Hubbard read the full statute of Sec. 7-163e.

Patricia Murphy said a priority of hers was to find relief from some of the fees that municipalities collect on behalf of the state, citing the wetland application cost or a zoning permit which cost $60, which cost money but does not provide a service for its fees.

Rep. Sayers stated she would add state fees collected by the municipalities to the agenda of the next meeting. 

Rep. Sayers announced the sub-committee groups would meet at 12pm on Thursday, March 28, 2013 in Room 310 and the full Mandates sub-committee would meet at 1pm on Thursday March 28, 2013 in room 310 in the Capitol.

The meeting was adjourned at 2:51 P.M.

Submitted: Maureen O’Reilly, Michael Werner and Shane Henry
